Town of Maxton 

 Board of Commissioners Meeting

March 14, 2006  7:30 PM

Present:

Mayor Lillie McKoy, Mayor Pro Tem Geraldine McLaurin, 

Commissioner Sallie McLean, Commissioner Patsy Hamer, 

Commissioner Gladys Dean, Commissioner Ray Oxendine,

 Manager Eric Pearson, Clerk Terry Gallman

Mayor Lillie McKoy called the meeting to order commenting that it is a pleasure and honor to have citizens at “their” meeting.  She thanked citizens Mr. Mac Henderson and John Wilkerson for attending the NC STEP presentation in Raleigh.  The Mayor explained that Maxton was one of thirty-three small towns chosen for this demonstration project in North Carolina.  This grant is designed to support economic recovery, to give planning aid as well as resources to find revenue for revitalization projects, and to provide training and shared learning along with participation in a global rural network. NC STEP is dependent on community support for success; we hope to have a large group of volunteers to participate in this program.  Mayor McKoy was the representative small town leader chosen to speak at the award presentation.
The Invocation was given by Mayor Pro Tem Geraldine McLaurin.

Consent Agenda: 

Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to approve the consent agenda consisting of:
 Minutes of February 14, 2006 Regular Meeting, 
 Minutes of February 21, 2006 Strategic Planning Retreat,
 Tax Adjustments by Angela Pitchford,


 Advertisement of Tax Lien List,
 Façade Grant reimbursement to Express Laundry,

 Surplus Equipment List,
 Summary Notes of March 1st & 2nd Budget Retreat by Jim Perry.  
Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Presentation:

Robeson County Commissioner Noah Woods announced his Public Forums to start in Maxton on Monday, March 20, 2006, at Town Hall at 7:00 PM.  Commissioner Noah Woods stated that it is an honor to serve Maxton and he commits to being active in the local community, the county and the state to represent the citizens well.
Jan Hester Maynor presented the study that Lumber River Council of Governments completed on annexing parts of East Maxton.  Annexation by Town is strictly controlled by state statute.  The study looked at two areas.  Area one includes 17 occupied lots and 6 vacant lots with a net income of $3,000 after figuring property tax gains and water service losses.  Area two has 3 residents, 2 vacant lots, and a net income of $1,000.  These meet all the state requirements for annexation and would cost the town very little in additional services.  There would need to be street lights added and fire service expanded.  Commissioners asked about the code enforcement expense of these vacant lots. That expense was not included in the estimates.  There was another area that commissioners were especially interested in annexing that was not included in the report.  Mrs. Maynor stated that the area in question would have to be studied as a separate area, not added to what was previously considered.  The Commissioners asked that this be done and brought back to them for consideration.
Proclamation 2006-03-01 presented to Laverne McInnis:  Mr. McInnis and family were present to receive the proclamation for his sixty years of service to Maxton’s American Legion Post #0117 and to the Town of Maxton.  Mayor McKoy thanked Bill Ikner for highlighting this opportunity to honor a worthy Maxton citizen.  Mr. McInnis expressed his appreciation of the honor.
New Business:

Direct Deposit for employee payroll checks was brought up at the January meeting work session.  Staff has taken two actions since then, inviting feedback from employees, but receiving none and confirming with Lumbee Bank that there will be no origination fee. The question was asked if it made any sense to wait until July, the new fiscal year. The answer was that it would make no difference.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to authorize the finance director to set up direct deposit for town employees beginning the first pay period in May, managed by Lumbee Bank.  Commissioner Dean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Annexation of areas in East Maxton was brought up for discussion.  Commissioner Dean made a motion that this be tabled until additional study is done in the Croom Road area.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Scheduling Budget Work Sessions for commissioners to review the staff proposed budget before it is submitted to the public was introduced.  April 25th and 27th, 2006 were chosen as dates for the work sessions.  Commissioner McLean made a motion to hold work sessions to discuss the budget at Gilbert Patterson Memorial Library beginning at 2:00pm on both April 25th and 27th.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Oxendine. The vote was unanimous.
Spring Litter Sweep is proclaimed by the Governor of NC every year asking citizens to participate in cleaning up our state.  The Town will pick up anything that is placed at the street including junk cars, with two exceptions: contractor debris and hazardous material.  Commissioner Dean moved that Maxton participate in this years Spring Litter Sweep April 17th through April 30th, encouraging citizens to clean up their area of town.  Commissioner Mclean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Hiring a Water Collection and Wastewater Distribution ORC was introduced.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin said her questions of this subject concerned personnel issues, and suggested a closed session.  Clerk Gallman needed to get the statute number that allows Boards to go into closed session.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion that this be delayed until the clerk could get the statute reference needed.  Commissioner Dean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Mayor McKoy informed council that Cynthia Harris had asked to reintroduce the Abstinence grant application in Maxton’s name.  The Mayor’s wishes are that this grant be in conjunction with the existing Youth Opportunity program and the PALS program that are operating in Maxton now.  This grant is directed toward youth between ages 12 – 18 years old and would fit these programs without having to tie up another building, or more staff.  Commissioner Dean made a motion authorizing Cynthia J Harris to proceed with a grant application that coordinates LRCOG’s Youth Opportunities Center and the Maxton PAL program.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous.
Reports:
Manager Pearson reported that Community Meetings would be coordinated soon to receive input from citizens. He also reminded citizens to not mix trash with leaf and limb debris and asked for help to keep trash and litter picked up to improve the looks of town.

Police Chief McDowell reported that the police department hosted a pet registration clinic on Saturday, March 4, 2006  that was very busy.  PAL has continued to be active and will host basketball games this coming Saturday March 18, 2006  at Townsend Middle School gym at 2 PM.  Chief also mentioned that the police will be conducting a census of Maxton residents to confirm the population that the state has assigned to the town and this will also identify the elderly and disabled for emergency purposes.

Public Forum:

Hubert Ellis spoke about preparing for the future by investing in our youth. Mr. Ellis was happy to hear about the activities such as PAL and the mentoring at the middle school.
Mayor Lillie McKoy excused herself to join her daughter at the hospital.

Closed Session:

Commissioner Dean made a motion that the council recess to closed session based on NC General Statute 143.8.11 to discuss a personnel issue concerning the hiring of an ORC in the water department.

The Board began closed session at 8:20 PM.

The Board ended closed session at 8:40 PM.
Mayor Pro Tem announced that no decisions were made in closed session.

Open Session/ ORC Position:
Commissioner McLean made a motion that the open session be resumed. Commissioner Dean seconded the motion.  The discussion concerning approval of a new full time ORC position for water collections and wastewater distribution began with questions about whether there was full time work for that position.  It was mentioned that there has not been a request for more help in that department, nor any reporting that we needed more personnel.  Commissioners acknowledged the need for the certifications that this position would fill, but were not necessarily ready to create a new position.  Mr. Pearson explained that there was a need and that hiring someone for this position would enable him to separate the water and public works departments, instead of having as much job sharing.  It was also pointed out that currently the town has the ability to hire a person interested in this position, but this opportunity may not last.  Commissioner Dean made a motion to table this until the board can get more information about how this will affect the budget, a job description, and show the need in the water department.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  Commissioners Hamer and Oxendine voted against the motion to table; Commissioners Dean and McLean voted for the motion, Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin voted for the motion to break the tie and the motion was tabled. 
Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to adjourn.  Commissioner Dean seconded. The vote was unanimous.

__________________________________

_____________________________

Mayor Lillie A. McKoy




Clerk Terry Gallman

